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Birstall Parish Council 
 

Minutes of the Estates and Recreation Committee 
 Held in the Village Hall, Birstall Road, Birstall on 23 September 2019.   

 
Present: Councillors: J Cassidy (Chair), S Alcock, P Barnsby, K Hampton and A Marshall.  
 

In attendance:  Mrs S Coulson (Clerk) and Mr A Garland (Estates Team Manager) and one member of the public. 
 
3698 To receive, consider and accept apologies for absence:   None 

 
3699 Disclosure of Pecuniary and/or Personal Interests / Requests for dispensations/ Notification of changes to Register 

of Members Interests:  None. 
 

3700 To sign as an accurate record the Minutes of the meeting held on 19 August 2019: 
 
It was proposed by Cllr A Marshall, seconded by Cllr P Barnsby and  
 

RESOLVED:  that the minutes of the meeting held on 19 August 2019 be signed as a correct record. 
 

3701 Public Participation:  None 
 

3702 Repairs & Maintenance: 
 
a) To receive and consider further information and costs to resolve the concerns with the siting of the WWI 
memorial bench on Sibson Road car park: 
 
Options for a shelter had been sourced and included in Councillors agenda packs. 

Cllr K Hampton mentioned that he had been monitoring the bench reported that it didn’t appear to be as bad now 

that the trees had been pruned back. 

RESOLVED: to keep monitoring and prune more of the tree back and should the problem become any worse to 

reconsider the option of moving the bench. 

b) To receive and consider further information and costs to resolve the concerns with the vandalism to the pavilion 

roof: 

Two quotes had been received for the roller-barrier which included a price for fitted or unfitted. 

RESOLVED: for the Clerk to arrange for the company to visit and survey the building to ensure that it is the right 

product for the building and that it could be fitted to the pavilion and to ask them to requote.   

3703 Allotments: 
 
a) To consider a request from a tenant to grow trees that do not meet the criteria of the tenancy agreement:  

A redacted copy of the tenant’s request had been included in Councillors agenda packs.   

Councillors were reminded of Clause 13 in the tenancy agreement which only permits dwarf fruiting trees and 

bushes. 

Councillors felt that they were required to uphold the rules of the allotments and suggested that the tenant 

considers planting the trees in their own garden 

It was proposed by Cllr A Marshall, seconded by Cllr K Hampton and  

RESOLVED: to refuse the tenants request to grow trees on their allotment plot that did not meet with the criteria  

written in the tenancy agreement. 
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b) To receive a letter from the Birstall Allotment Society reporting flooding on the Meadow Lane site: 

A redacted copy of the letter from Birstall Allotment Society had been included in Councillors agenda packs. 

 

The Estates Team manager reported that the ditch did require clearing and that the Estates Team would get to 

undertaking this work as soon as possible.  

 

3704 Annual Review of Fees for 2020 / 2021: 
 
a) Sports Pitch Hire: 
 
Comparisons were made with other Council’s in Leicestershire and a report was included in Councillors agenda 
packs.  Any increases will be applied on 1 April 2020. 
 
Football: 
 
Currently adult pitch hire fees are £50.00 per match, this includes usage of the changing room facilities. 
 
RESOLVED: not to increase the fee of £50.00 per match for 2020 / 2021 season 
 
Cricket: 
 
The Estates Team Manager explained that out of all of the sports pitches the cricket squares are the most 
expensive to prepare and maintain. 
 
Currently adult pitch hire fees are £65.00 per match and £70.00 for out of parish teams. 
 
RESOLVED: to increase the fee of £65.00 per match to £70.00 per match and £75.00 for out of parish teams for 
2020 / 2021 season. 
 
Rounders: 
 
Currently the pitch hire fees are £30.00 per session without changing room facilities. 
 
RESOLVED: not to increase the fee of £30.00 per session for 2020 / 2021 season. 
 
 
b) Cemetery Fees: 
 
Comparisons were made with other Council’s in Leicestershire and a report was included in Councillors agenda 
packs.  Any increases will be applied on 1 April 2020. 
 

RESOLVED: not to increase the cemetery fees for 2020 / 2021. 
 
 
c) Facilities Hire: 
 
Comparisons were made with other Council’s in Leicestershire and a report was included in Councillors agenda 
packs.  Any increases will be applied on 1 April 2020. 
 

The Clerk explained that these hire fees applied to Village Hall hire, Robert Dickinson building hire, the Day Centre 
hire and will also be implemented to cover the hiring of the new Hallam Fields Hall as soon as it is handed over to 
the Parish Council. 
 
RESOLVED: not to increase the facility hire fees for 2020 / 2021. 
 
 
i) Birstall Running Club: 
 
The running club use the pavilion changing rooms and showers on School Lane Playing Fields twice per week: 
 
In 2018 it was agreed to increase the charges to £12.00 per session from 1 April 2019 
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RESOLVED: not to increase the Birstall Running Club hire fees for 2020 / 2021. 
 
 
ii) Indoor Bowls – Pay as you Play: 
 
This group uses the hall twice per week, Tuesdays and Thursdays – 10am – 12pm = 2 hours.  This is a social 
group as well as an activity for senior citizens and is well attended, in fact they have a waiting list for people to be 
able to play. 
 
It was agreed in 2018 that the fees be increased from £1.30 per player to £1.50 per player from 1 April 2019 
 
RESOLVED: not to increase the Indoor Bowls hire fees for 2020 / 2021. 
 

3705 Archery Field: 
 
a) To receive and consider correspondence received and reports of site meetings: 
 
The Chair informed Councillors that he and the Estates Team Manager had inspected the Archery Field to assess 
the state of the field after restorative works had been carried out by external contractors under the instruction of 
the Parish Council. 
 
The Chair confirmed that he and the Estates Team Manager agreed that the work, proposed and accepted by the 
Parish Council, had been carried out.  This was the same opinion of Cllr T Fowler who had carried out an 
independent inspection and had reported back to the Clerk for the meeting.  
 
The Chair added that the biggest problem affecting the field was the presence of several mole runs across the field 
and that there were numerous molehills present on the day that they inspected.  There was also evidence of 
previous molehills that had been flattened by mowing activity causing patches of fresh soil with stones embedded 
that had been brought to the surface by the moles. 
 
The requests from the football club was for assistance to bring the Archery Field up to a safe standard for training 
purposes and this is evidenced with email correspondence.  The Chair remarked that the area had been marked 
out as two mini pitches. 
 
Cllr P Barnsby mentioned that he had been asked to look at the Archery Field by Birstall Utd Juniors.  He queried 
why the football club had left matters for two months before complaining about the works carried out by the 
Contractors but at the same time were happy to use the area and mark it out as pitches. 
 
Cllr A Marshall stated that she found the tone and the content of the email to the Clerk from the Secretary of 
Birstall Utd Juniors Football Club totally unacceptable, and that she took exception with his comments that the 
Parish Council are renowned for burning bridges and lack of community support when the football club themselves 
have been recipients of a publicly funded grant of £2,000 in 2017 and £1,880 this year from the Parish Council to 
assist them with the Archery Field.   
 
The Chair summarised the discussion. 
 
RESOLVED: that the Parish Council’s appointed Contractors have done exactly what was asked of them and to 
reject the late complaint from the football club. 
 
b) To consider the Archery Field Agreement: 
 
The Clerk reported that the agreement letter was sent out on 2 July 2019.  No complaints had been received from 
the football club until she enquired about when the agreement would be signed some two months later. 
 
The Clerk also mentioned recent issues with the head lease with Charnwood Borough Council and thought that 
the Parish Council, as the main lessee, should retain control and management of the Archery Field and keep it in 
the Estates mowing and hedge cutting regime to be in keeping with the conditions included in the head lease.  
 
RESOLVED: to revoke the unsigned agreement and for the Parish Council to retain control and management of 
the Archery Field.  
 

3706 Finances: 
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a) To receive Expenditure for Approval of £8,801.24 nett for June 2019: 
 
It was proposed by Cllr A Marshall, seconded by Cllr P Barnsby and 
 
RESOLVED:  that the above schedule of accounts for June 2019 be received and accepted.   
 
b) To receive Expenditure for Approval of £8,861.05 nett for July 2019: 
 
It was proposed by Cllr K Hampton, seconded by Cllr S Alcock and 
 
RESOLVED:  that the above schedule of accounts for July 2019 be received and accepted.   
 

3707 Estates Team Manager’s Report:   
 
a) Progress Report – Allington Drive: 
 
The Estates Team Manager delivered a verbal report on the progress of the memorial garden, he was pleased to 
be able to inform Councillors that the neighbour to the garden had commenced work to replace the fragile fencing 
mentioned at the previous meeting. 
 
Some of the planting had been done and two benches were soon to be installed on the paved area. 
 
Discussions were held about the plaques to be placed on the benches and that drafts could be brought to the next 
meeting for approval. 
 
RESOLVED: for the Clerk to draft suggestions for the plaques and for the Estates Team Manager to speak to Mr 
Jasper about an official opening date of whether this should be arranged for the memorial date or whether he 
would prefer to wait for the springtime. 
 
b) To approve and authorise expenditure to purchase a woodchipper to deal with green waste: 
 
The Estates Team Manager delivered a verbal report to support his written report tabled at the meeting.  The 
report was to propose the purchase of a tractor mounted chipper at a cost of £3,179.78 which included VAT and 
delivery costs. 
 
It was proposed by Cllr A Marshall, seconded by Cllr K Hampton and 
 
RESOLVED: to approve and authorise the expenditure of £3,179.78 to purchase the tractor mounted chipper.  
 
c) Beech Tree – School Lane Playing Fields: 
 
The Estates Team Manager delivered a verbal report to support his written report tabled at the meeting.  He was 
informing the Committee that the large Beech tree on the School Lane Playing Fields had died and that because it 
was in a high-risk area it required felling as soon as possible.   
 
The Estates Team Manager added that during recent inspections it had been noted that there was a Cherry tree in 
the Cemetery and an Ash tree on Greengate Lane allotment site that also required felling.  He added that these 
two trees were in lower risk areas and that they would get to them as soon as possible. 
 
The Estates Team manager was confident that the Estates Team were able to fell the Beech Tree and the Cherry 
Tree but the Ash tree in the cemetery may require the attention of outside contractors due to the height and the 
proximity of the tree to allotment plots. 
 
RESOLVED: for the Estates Team Manager to proceed with the work required as soon as possible. 
 
d) Tractor Replacement: 
 
The Estates Team Manager delivered a verbal report to support his written report tabled at the meeting.  He gave 
a brief history of one of the two tractors owned by the Parish Council that had suffered a major engine fault during 
the summer, the tractor was a 1987 model and was now beyond economic repair. 
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The Estates Team Manager explained that they had trialed a 12-month-old trade-in New Holland Boomer 50 
tractor with 99 hours on the clock and had been quoted a price of £24,324.  He added that they had then been 
quoted for the same model but brand new at a price of £26,100. 
 
He explained that this model had add-ons that they didn’t have before which would be very useful and would save 
money because they would be able to buy in bulk with the capability of being able to receive it and handle it with 
the add-ons of forks and a loader bucket.  
 
The Clerk informed Councillors that when setting the precept budgets were included for Estates Machinery & 
Equipment and a three-year saving plan was started for an Estates Vehicle which could be used towards the costs 
of the tractor and the saving plan begin again in the next financial year. 
 
It was proposed by Cllr A Marshall, seconded by Cllr K Hampton and 
 
RESOLVED: to authorise the expenditure of £26,100 to purchase the new tractor and for the expenditure to be 
allocated against the budgets set aside and for the 3 three year saving plan to begin again in the next financial 
year for a vehicle replacement. 
 

3708 Date of next meeting:  Monday, 28 October 2019 at 7:00pm 
 

 The meeting closed at 8:05pm 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

Chairman: ______________________                                                                            Date: __________________ 


